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THE UNIVERSITY OF
ALABAMA IN HUNTSVILLE




FACULTY SENATE EXECUTIVE MEETING
January 13, 2022
12:50 PM to 2:20 PM 
MSB 109
Present:  Tim Newman, Joey Taylor, Carmen Scholz, Mike Banish, Carolyn Sanders, Andrea Word, Elizabeth Barnby, Laird Burns, Andrei Gandila
Absent: Azita Amiri,  Emil Jovanov
Ex-Officio and Guest: Interim Provost Bob Lindquist

· Faculty Senate President Carmen Scholz called the meeting to order at 12:53 PM.
· Meeting Review:
· Faculty and Grounds Use Insurance Policy moved to go to Faculty and Student Development Committee.
· Lecturer Bill passed to move to full senate agenda.

· Administrative Reports
· Interim Provost Robert Lindquist

· Alright, so the first thing is just to remind people that this semester is going to begin the same way from an instructional viewpoint as the fall.  We’re not treating this any differently in the sense of, we still honor the pandemic.  We still want to encourage people who are sick not to come in because they don't know whether they have one thing or the other. And so, disposable face masks will still be made available.  So effectively. It's the same operation, the warning just repeated here: we cannot change the modality of our classes. But if you have any questions about it, just contact our office.  I think in a sense, it's pretty common sense.    

· Then the next one where I've heard from several different people, the ombudsman, the new president, and that's the health clinic’s return to Wilson Hall. The staff clinic space is being used for sick patients and those seeking COVID tests.  The student clinic space is being used for wellness visits. I have a little image over here (schematic of Wilson Hall). I know you can't see it, but if you walk down the hall--if you're familiar with the floor--you see a check-in desk with plexiglass and an individual behind that plexiglass. And if you are there for anything that would be signs of contagious, you know, flu or anything else or respiratory issues or sick, then  you go immediately into the sick room that is the faculty/staff clinic side. If it is a wellness visit (or your vaccine), then you go the student clinic. There isn't enough space to hold all of those people (on the wellness side there for vaccines, etc.) in them, so what you have is a line of chairs outside.  So that's what's getting people very nervous and I get it because when you walk out there, there's a lot of people sitting there.   But there has never been a sick person that's been told, “Hey, stay in the hall.” That's not the way it works.  That's why they kind of split it up this way. Now, I've looked at it just recently, but risk management and the Communicable Diseases Committee agreed that this was the best protocol and best layout to deal with sick and well people in this environment.  But many parties are concerned. So the question then becomes: “Can we move the clinic testing from the sick clinic? I looked into moving the COVID testing to the Wilson Hall Theater on the first floor. This would cost $350k because we’d be calling some staff right from the clinic down to Wilson Theater, which is a duplication of resources. We had COVID funding before and we had actually a lot more people in the clinic than we have at the moment.  We don’t have that COVID money anymore. It’s not the moving of things from the clinic; it's stretching people between two locations. Now you're duplicating people doing work. Can it be done? Yes.  The question is: "Who's going to foot that bill? Academic affairs could kick in some money but that takes it away from other places (like raises).  The reason why I say $350K is because you can't get someone for two months.  You can't get them for three months.  You're going to have to have that commitment of time and pay.  I have moved some faculty from offices there on the third floor down to the second floor so they could feel more comfortable.  So that's where we are now obviously we've only been back for a week and a half and the first day of class was Monday. We’ll start to get new COVID numbers for the campus soon. 
· Joey – In Wilson Hall there are zero signs that claim at all there's not a single sign anywhere until you're right in front of the clinic on the third floor.  There are classrooms right there, as well as faculty offices. The Kinesiology department door is just to the right of the clinic check-in desk. Part of the problem is that students are coming into the doors and wandering around looking for the clinic. I understand all the steps and like guidelines have been put in place for people at the clinic, but that doesn't mean that students are going to follow those guidelines.  Sick students are going to show up and hang out until it’s their time. A Kinesiology professor told me that, once, a student  walked into his office shut the door and then said yeah, I'm experiencing these symptoms. Right now, we've compressed all that stuff (sick people, well persons) in a small hallway where there are classrooms. Jose Betancourt’s office is like 40 feet from the desk and Kinesiology is right there. We put a sick space in the middle of an academic space.

· Interim Provost: There were people concerned about faculty/staff/students in that building and CAHSS dean Sean Lane was concerned about it.  You have people wondering, could we can say no to testing altogether. Send people off campus. We can definitely put up more signs in Wilson directing people to the clinic.  
· Carmen – What is the possibility of moving the Covid clinic to CTC where Morton Hall people used to live during the renovation of Morton Hall.  
· Joey- The offices in CTC on the right side of the building (116, 118, and back) are all empty; there's an outside door right there, that section can be cordoned off from the rest of the building, and only Counseling is in 114. Why not move it there? 

· Tim- Could they have a tent outside for COVID testing? 
· Mike - Having a wellness side and having a sick side to the clinic perhaps isn't a bad idea.  But it seems like we make a decision. And then all of a sudden the follow-through on persons following guidelines is pushed down to the staff assistant at the clinic, or to faculty in kinesiology or whoever.  I have maybe what is a little more philosophical point: so one day I decided to go to the CTC have lunch there. So, I go into the main door and there are a couple of students sitting there, passing out T shirts with no masks on. Who is addressing this? Who is telling students they need to follow these rules? 
· Elizabeth – In reference to Carmen’s question of where they do it in nursing… We do that at the doctor's office in Merdianville adjacent to the middle school.  We had to do it because of the CDC guidelines. We weren't allowed to have people in a waiting room anymore. And I wonder if there's a way I don't know if that makes us have to have another secretary to say, okay, you know, even if they're in their dorm, they could calculate how long does it take to get from that dorm to here and say come at this time.  No clinic staff have gotten Covid thankfully.

· Carmen--What I want to say is, we seem to be in the mode that we always are retroactively responding.  The future of the faculty and staff clinic is another issue (whether it falls under the purview of Student Affairs or whether clinics remain separate (Student clinic and Faculty-Staff clinic).  We were told we will have a committee looking at this. Is this going to be convened?

· Interim Provost Robert Lindquist

As for the future of the faculty and student clinic:  I still have to figure out the stakeholder, obviously the faculty senate and the staff will have representation in this committee, but there's other stakeholders involved.  We have to look at the financial side.  Right now, we are not charging insurance for faculty/staff visits.  There's over 1000 visits.  So right there, if we could charge $10 a visit, we are leaving $100,000 on the table.   If we include the students, we also don't charge the students insurance companies.  That ballpark is a half million dollars that we are leaving on the table from the students and the staff just by not even just submitting the paperwork to insurance.  There's some stupidity in that, right?  So you know, obviously, everything's on the table. I mean, the reason why the clinics are merged right now is again because of sickness or separating sick and well because that's just the way it is.  Should they be separate? Should one be eliminated? Many universities do not have a staff or faculty clinic. I can tell you, everybody would prefer that it's a separate domain, including the staff.
Mike - So I'm going to say that most of the time when you speak--and you do speak truthfully--I just get mad in the sense that we've left a half a million dollars on the table because nobody can file insurance.  Before you took over as provost, this group came to request budget transparency, and the request comes to Carmen as well, and I also don’t know what Carmen has really discussed with the with the new president.  But, you know, this university has $150 million academic budget, whatever it is. I think we're still supposed to meet with Chih Loo next month.  And one of the things that we've asked for, for years and years and years, and there was a bill that came through, and supposedly it was going to be done, is that we would like to see actual budget numbers in the budget.  What we actually spent and you know, we passed that bill, I don’t know if you brought it up to Carmen or not.  I don’t know but, it has always been: Oh, we’ll get that to you.  
· Interim Provost Robert Lindquist – On the research side, I can tell you every penny I know every little thing where it goes how it goes.  The only thing I can tell you is I found enough money for a Resource Manager in the provost’s office so I get asked to figure out all this stuff.  Because I don't have any insight.  

· Andrea – Speaking of leaving money on the table… Our students have a remarkably difficult time finding information about scholarships. The scholarship table that is published online is a list of names of scholarships with no connection to what the scholarship is or information about it.  You can Google it if you're so inclined. And oftentimes can’t can find out what the scholarship is designated for. Some are mislabeled – or in the wrong category – so, they can be extremely difficult to find.  I am curious about a couple of things.  Number one, how many scholarships are available to our undergrads and grad students. How much money is left on the table, how many of those are not applied for annually?  Can we find out?
· Interim Provost Lindquist – Is this an Advancement or Financial Aid item?

· Andrea – The scholarship links are under Financial Aid. 

· Carmen – Shed some light on the mysterious sign that has shown up on Tech Hall and has driven Dr. Newman crazy.

·  Interim Provost Robert Lindquist - I'm sorry, you just probably don't know but we are a secure facility, and in a secure facility your bag can be checked.  If DSS wanted to go in and be like “I need to look at your bag.” They can go look your back.  The issue is when you actually have a secure lab in the building.  You've got to let everyone know that.  
· Carmen – Is there a requirement to record classes, even if there are small classes and all students are present?

· Interim Provost Robert Lindquist – Yes, the requirement to record your classes is in place. I know some people are uncomfortable with themselves being recorded. You don't have to record your own face.  You can actually record your PowerPoints and your voice and that is perfectly fine. It's just the information that I want the students to have access to.  Reason why I think we should and must because it'll be used against you in the end, if it's not done. It was a requirement.  I do get that on the other side. So now I do have students who say that person didn’t record the class.  Did you have an agreement or not an agreement? It's kind of wishy washy.  If you miss it, it's not a big deal.  

·  Mike -  I'm just gonna admit it is not intuitive. It is not intuitive. And as Tim says, sometimes this works sometimes this doesn't work.  Sometimes we forget. I've had recordings that dropped off after a minute. I mean, I think it's recording and I go back and look at it and just stopped for some reason
· Carolyn - We’ve been using Zoom because you can use Zoom and Panopto you can set it up to automatically be open that day. I just got to remember to turn it on when I walked in. 

· Carmen - Okay, so are you actively monitoring that everybody records.  
· Interim Provost Robert Lindquist - No, the only time I checked is when there is a complaint.  I mean, to be honest.  I've checked less than a handful of times there hasn't been a whole lot of complaints one way or the other.  

· Officer/Committee Reports

· Tim Newman, Past President

· No report.

· Mike Banish, Parliamentarian

· No report.

· Joey Taylor, President-Elect 

· No report.

· Beth Barnby, Faculty and Student Development Committee Chair

· No report.

· Andrei Gandila, Governance and Operations Committee Chair

· No report.

· Laird Burns, Finance and Resources Committee Chair

· We are still meeting with Chih Loo on budget issues.  We are trying to schedule late January/February meeting.  

· Andrea – It is on Feb 24th
· Andrea Word, Personnel Committee Chair

· No report except to say that I have been in communication with faculty and you have the comments on the Title IX for today
· Joey Taylor, President Elect
· I don't want to spend a lot of time on this but Themis Chronis and I met two days ago with Peggy Masters and Patrick James from Admissions to talk about recruiting.  Some of you, for example, have asked about faculty being more involved. Themis wanted to talk about getting faculty in front of students and vice versa. How do we have more opportunities to interface with students, such as—in the sciences--with demonstrations of what we do (lab demonstrations, etc.). And also he asked about a consistent group of faculty recruiters. Admissions said they thought it might be productive for Colleges to appoint recruiting teams as part of college service (just as we appoint faculty to different committees each fall). They said that they don't really want faculty going on the road on recruiting trips with administration or recruiting personnel anymore. They want to handle that themselves. They said in the past what tended to happen was: a lot of faculty would go and there would then be with very few students which created sometimes awkward situations again (9 faculty sitting around a table with 4 students, which could be intimidating). This might be  anecdotal but this was a concern expressed.  Admissions would rather bring the students here to us. They also said they felt this was a better use of faculty time. They said based on all their data, the yield rate for getting students to commit and admit to UAH, is highest with the daily campus visits.  Ideally what they want are more faculty willing to speak with students and be with them on these daily visits.  Admissions says that students are most concerned with campus life and money. With money, it gets complicated with students who have lower ACT scores (a 20 or 21 for example). If we offer them $ 500 and UNA offers $ 1000, then—as small as that amount seems, they are going to UNA. Themis also asked about funding for faculty demonstrations and even videos to host on the UAH websites for different departments. So we asked who might pay for that? Admissions said they don’t have budgets for that. Such funding would come from the colleges, from deans. They also noted that the most effective place to put videos was on department sites.  
· Carmen - Well, faculty should be invited if that is the goal. If faculty doesn't know that students are here, then how are we supposed to talk to them.  
· Joey - I get emails about visits or admission events. Peggy noted that they have several larger events each semester, like Discovery Days, so this is another way for faculty to participate in recruiting. In my college, Jenny Russell is our person and she contacts us and sets things up for us.
· Agenda for Faculty Senate:

· Title IX 
· Andrea – These comments are just for the Title IX policy, specifically, and then also the document procedures for harassment specifically. A lot of it just seems like we need clarification of scope.  We need clarity on protocols for some situations. For example,  online context is not there.  We just said we don't deal with anything that happens outside the United States – we have study abroad – maybe there are limits legally on our authority, but… 
· Tim– So I think during the semester, their timelines are fine, but at the end of the semester, I don't think their timelines are suitable especially on the appeals.
· Joey- Another question is “who enforces these timelines”? I’m sure that on the one side, they will be rigorously enforced while on the other they are lax.

· Andrea - These are open Google Docs.  People can add comments to them. I can share out with everyone.
· Carmen - So why don't you do that? Everybody is free to make additional comments. So that that said, put up the final document for next week.

· Mike - - Well, I don't know that for this policy. Is that needs to come out of the Senate this week. I mean, this policy is going to guide this campus for the next decade. And I think that it needs to be really discussed because right now, and again, my concern always comes down to: you have some very, very relevant points about timelines and this and that that there's nothing in here that holds the administration's feet to the fire as far as how the training is implemented.

· Personnel committees to report on protection from retaliation

· Canvas Panopto storage management proposal
· Carmen - We have too much Panopto archive and it’s costing us money and they put forward this timeline for archiving and deleting.  And Michelle asked me to put that in front of the faculty and I really appreciated that. She just didn't implement it.

· Policies with Bill 458 and 469

· Meeting adjourned 2:20 PM.
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